
How to put some strength into the UK
negotiation of Brexit

Some contributors here and many in the Remain parts of the media seem to
think every day should be Groundhog Day. Each day they warm up some old
Project Fear myth from the Referendum campaign, or parody themselves by
inventing a new one. In doing so they damage their own position, bore much of
the nation rigid, and try to undermine the UK’s negotiating position. I wish
to tackle a variety of issues that matter to my constituents and the wider
nation on this site, and many of them have nothing to do with Brexit. Those
that do have something to do with Brexit are public services which need more
cash, which should come as soon as possible from cancelling our contributions
to the EU. Getting all our money back remains one of the biggest wins from
leaving the EU.

In the run up to the June 28 Council the government needs to assert the UK
position. They should tell our EU partners that we are ready to leave without
a deal on March 29 2019, and ask them if they want a Free Trade deal with no
tariffs or not. If they do then we sit down and agree it. If they don’t then
we leave without a deal.

Meanwhile I am amazed at the crazy stories that some take seriously as
Project Fear moves into its more extreme versions. How about Airbus will be
selling planes without wings on? Don’t they realise there are binding
contracts to supply, and Airbus needs the current wings made by the current
supplier in order to carry on selling the planes? Some say without a deal the
port of Calais will seek to destroy the port of Dover by blocking exports
from the continent. Doing so would of course damage Calais not Dover, as many
other continental ports would rush to take the Calais business. I read that
we would be unable to levy customs dues on EU trade or handle it coming into
our ports, yet I see we handle the majority of our trade that comes in from
outside the EU and levy customs without delays or problems. I hear they think
there will need to be border towers and detailed checks on every lorry at the
Northern Ireland border. Have they not heard of electronic manifests,
Authorised Economic Operators and the rest that ensures we do not need to
stop each lorry at a port or point of entry and calculate the VAT , Excise
and customs whilst the lorries queue?

This week some seemed to suggest the French would seek to starve us back into
the EU by refusing to sell us any more Camembert and the EU would want to
deny us medicines! Can it get more ludicrous? If they really think our
continental neighbours hate us that much and would break the law and damage
their own businesses in this way, why do they want to stay attached? Have
they not realised there is plenty of supply from the rest of the world if the
EU did want to cut up rough.
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Strategic highways

I met Highways England yesterday to talk about the state of the national
network.

A successful modern economy needs sufficient motorway capacity to allow easy
transport of goods and people. Motorways are our safest and fastest roads.
Like railways they segregate traffic moving in opposite directions to avoid
head on crashes, and like railways they prevent pedestrians, cyclists and
other vulnerable users from using them. Their junctions can flow freely, with
easy access and exit when capacity allows. Motorway travel should allow
greater levels of fuel efficiency and improved journey times.

Highways England controls most of our motorways and our major trunk roads.
Most of the roads it looks after are dual carriageway or better. Many have
grade separated interchanges. The problem is we do not have enough principal
route capacity. We have invited in many more people who need roads for their
own travel and for the supply of the goods they need. As our economy and the
individuals in it enjoy rising real incomes so they can afford to spend more
and need more goods supply. We need to be realistic about the amount of
capacity we need.

In my local area Highways England has just increased capacity on the eastern
part of the M3 by 33% and plans to do the same for the eastern section of the
M4. We also lack north-south capacity. There the A 34 trunk experiences
congestion as lorries struggle with inclines, whilst we do not have a good
sized bridge over the Thames to the east of Reading.

Nationally there are various routes that lack sufficient capacity. We need a
better south coast highway, better links to the east coast ports, a completed
dual carriageway to the south west on the A 303 and similar extra capacity in
the North and Midlands.

Highways England pointed out that there is now more money for road
improvement, and the government does understand the need for more capacity. I
would be interested to hear your priorities for improvement.

European Parliamentary Elections

The government has made clear no money should be spent on the next set of
European elections by UK authorities by making the following statement:

In a recent answer to Parliament, they said:
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“Following the EU Referendum and the European Union (Notification of
Withdrawal) Act 2017, the UK will cease to be a member of the European Union
on 29th March 2019. At that point, we will no longer sit at the European
Council table or in the Council of Ministers and we will no longer have
Members of the European Parliament. We will therefore not be taking part in
the European Parliamentary elections in 2019 which are currently scheduled to
be held from 23rd to 26th May 2019.

Given this, the Government does not consider it is necessary or a prudent use
of taxpayers’ money for Returning Officers and electoral administrators to
make the usual preparations for the conduct of a European Parliamentary poll
in 2019. The Government does not intend to make an Order setting the date of
the poll for the European Parliamentary elections in 2019.

We also do not intend to undertake the usual preparations for Information
Exchange between the UK and the Member States in respect of EU citizens
(including UK citizens) living in another Member State.

In due course, the intention is to repeal the underlying pieces of
legislation providing for the holding of European Parliamentary elections in
the UK under the European Union (Withdrawal) Bill. Once that Bill has Royal
Assent, all associated legislation will be repealed through Parliament by
means of a Statutory Instrument made under powers in the Bill. We estimate
that not holding European Parliamentary elections will save British taxpayers
at least £109 million next year; this is in addition to the cost of the
British contribution to the EU budget” (Hansard, 14 May 2018, PQ 143730,
link).

The Government has already written to every local authority Returning Officer
to inform them of the cancellation of these elections. It is the Government’s
position that it would go against our duties to taxpayers for any public body
to spend money on such unnecessary administration.

The Electoral Commission is not accountable to the Government, but to
Parliament, but I have written to the Electoral Commission to underline the
Government’s clear advice to election administrators.”

Time to take back control

The Commons when it votes on the EU Withdrawal Bill has a simple decision to
make. Will it take back control, as the majority wish, or will it seek to
perpetuate the Puppet Parliament we have lived with for many years?

Will it side with the people, or with the peers? Does it understand the
democratic mandate of the Referendum and the last general election, or does
it think the EU and its most fanatic supporters are  right to ignore such
votes, to govern on with ears closed to the views of the voters?
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The attitude of the Lords majority is sad to listen to. So many of them who
allowed or encouraged the surrender of so much of our power of self
government to Brussels have been fighting a rearguard action against
reclaiming our right to democratic self government. These people do not even
have the excuse that they sold our freedoms for a good price. They paid to
give our freedoms away. They sought nothing of value for us in return. We
sent the EU billions, all to enjoy a huge trade deficit with them which we
can keep outside the EU for no price if we wish.

The endless debates in the  Lords and the Commons over the past two years
have repeated the depressingly negative campaign of  Remain. They have not
lined up to say the UK should enthusiastically plunge into full EU
membership, joining the Euro which is the central part of the project, and
welcoming full control of our borders and migration policy by the EU.  They
have not painted a picture of a more successful and more prosperous UK within
the EU, and been unwilling to accept that the journey to political union
would mean the UK being an important province in an EU empire.

Instead they have concentrated on the short term, generating a set of fears
about immediate prospects for exports and imports, and claiming that their
beloved EU will deliberately spike their own trade with us to prove a point.
What kind of people do they think we are? Why do they think we would believe
such nonsense? Why do they think we should be scared by the few wild threats
the EU occasionally makes to fuel Remain dreams?

It is extraordinary that so many of the people  given the great honour of
sitting in the Lords and helping make our laws have such a low opinion of
what we can do for ourselves, and such a high opinion of the governing
capacity of the EU. The logic of their view should be their own abolition, as
they clearly think most of our laws should come from Brussels, and think the
EU is a better judge of policy, expenditure priorities and regulation than we
can ever be. It is time for the Commons to tell them this is a great country
with great future potential. It is high time we are self governing again.
That is what the votes on June 12th will be about. The Lords do have an
important role to play in a self governing UK, but not in a region of the EU.

Heathrow expansion

The government’s announcement that in principle it backs the idea of a new
runway at Heathrow is likely to lead to a Parliamentary debate and vote soon.

I would be interested to hear constituents’ views on this topic.

I have always accepted the general need for more airport capacity in the
greater London region, but have not concluded on how this could be best
achieved. Some think Gatwick could be expanded rather than Heathrow, some
have argued for an entirely new airport to the east of London, some for
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incremental increases in capacity at a range of south eastern airports.

The government has concluded in favour of Heathrow expansion as the current
hub airport with plenty of additional demand for slots and routes. The
statement was brief and left many details to be sorted out a later date.
Those seeking to expand the airport will need to demonstrate how they will
hit demanding environmental targets. They will need full planning permission
which will doubtless be a long and complex task to secure, with scope for
people affected to seek changes or improvements to any individual proposal.
The government and proposers of Heathrow expansion will need to strengthen
and improve transport links into the airport, as these are already under
pressure from present levels of air traffic.

I have lobbied extensively about the present level of aircraft noise, which
increased following changes to routes made without consultation by NATs in
2014. The Statement did say that they wish to reduce aircraft noise, and
propose to ban night flights for six and a half hours every night. The work I
am doing on reducing aircraft noise does not require airport expansion to go
ahead, as it relates to noise of aircraft, flying styles, rates of climb and
descent and other matters. I will continue to press for less noise whatever
the outcome of the vote about whether to build a new runway in several years
time.


